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12 January 1987, you were notified of administrative separation processing by reason of misconduct 
due to commission of a serious offense and misconduct due to drug abuse.  You consulted with 
counsel and requested an administrative discharge board (ADB).  On 22 January 1987, you received 
a second NJP for being UA and drunk and disorderly in violation of Articles 86 and 134, UCMJ.  
The ADB convened on 12 March 1987 and unanimously substantiated that the misconduct had 
occurred and recommended your separation with an Other Than Honorable (OTH) characterization 
of service.  On 19 March 1987, you received a third NJP for three specifications of UA and missing 
ship’s movement in violation of Articles 86 and 87, UCMJ.  You were discharged on 24 April 1987 
with an OTH characterization of service. 
 
You previously applied to the Naval Discharge Review Board (NDRB) for a discharge upgrade but 
were denied on 2 March 1988.  The NDRB determined your discharge was proper as issued.  You 
subsequently applied to this Board on three prior occasions but were denied on 31 January 1989,  
17 December 2017, and 18 January 2019. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the interests 
of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These included, but 
were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your discharge and contentions that you suffered from 
Schizoaffective Disorder while in-service and that the mental health disorder caused you to commit 
several acts of misconduct which led to your discharge.  For purposes of clemency consideration, 
the Board considered an advocacy letter from your previous case but noted you provided no 
supporting documentation describing post-service accomplishments. 
 
Since you contend a mental health condition may be related to the circumstances of your case, the 
Board also relied on the AO dated 13 June 2022.  The AO stated in pertinent part 
 

There is no evidence that he was diagnosed with a mental health condition in 
military service, or that he exhibited any psychological symptoms or behavioral 
changes indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition.  Throughout his 
disciplinary processing, there were no concerns raised that would have warranted 
a referral for evaluation for a mental health evaluation.  The absence of a 
substance use disorder diagnosis was based on the information that he reported to 
the clinician and his observed behavior during service.  There is no evidence he 
was unaware of his misconduct or not responsible for his actions.  Post-service, he 
has a diagnosis of a mental health condition that is temporally remote to his 
military service. Although some clinicians have opined that he was experiencing 
his mental health condition during his military service, the evidence contemporary 
to his military service indicates that he was “a good performer…who requires 
little supervision” in the performance of his duties.  Petitioner further reported 
successfully obtaining employment following his discharge, where he was noted 
as performing “beyond routine expectations…[and] reliable.” 

 
The AO concluded, “[b]ased on the available evidence, it is my clinical opinion that there is 
insufficient evidence of a mental health condition that may be attributed to military service. 






